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SURREY BEEKEEPERS' ASSOCIATION

WEYBRIDGE DIVISION                                

NEWSLETTER:  August 2013
http://www.pyrford.com/weybridgebees


Editorial
What experience and history teach us is this – that people and governments have never learnt anything from history. (Hegel 1770-1831)
This quote comes to mind more and more as the years go by. On page 4, I have included extracts from a recent statement from the BBKA concerning the importation of package bumble bees. This is another example of the introduction of rabbits to Australia, with its undesirable and unanticipated consequences. Why not anticipated? Please re-read the opening quotation.
The excellent honey flow that started at the beginning of July has stopped abruptly. There may of course be a further useful late flow as last year, but now is the time to reduce the entrance width to avoid robbing. Before you remove your honey crop, don’t forget to arrange to leave enough for the bees’ winter stores (at least 20lb honey + 20lb sugar syrup for a full-size colony). Bees shall not live by sugar alone (and will not live at all on nothing). More on feeding next month.
August Apiary meeting, Saturday 17th August
The August Garden meeting will be held in the Teaching Apiary in the grounds of Burhill School, Pleasant Place, Hersham KT12 4HR. It will commence at 2.30 pm, and will focus on end of season activities. It will be followed by a picnic tea, so please bring contributions to share, and flasks of hot water for tea and coffee (these and milk will be provided) and chairs/blankets to sit on. Polystyrene cups will be available, but bring your own, if you prefer.
Any non-beekeepers prepared to do some gardening at the apiary, would be most welcome! Please bring tools, mainly for weeding.
Our entrance to the school is via a pedestrian gate, at the side of the site, by the pre-school Sure Start centre. Park at the far side of the free car park behind Waitrose, and walk across a small service road and through the gate, then turn left and go through two more gates. The apiary is in the far corner of the field.
Sandra has asked me to mention that security is strict on the site, especially now, when building work is in progress. Because of this, the gates will be padlocked at 2.50 pm. 
Please let Sandra know if you intend to come (01932 244326 or sandrarickwood@btinternet.com).
Sue Lawes
This is an opportunity for all members to see the Apiary, and for those who have done courses there to make a return visit – do try and come. - Ed.

Request to host a garden meeting
A Plea - if there is anyone out there prepared to hold a garden meeting in September, please contact Sue Lawes via email - slawes@hotmail.co.uk.

Thanks, Sue Lawes
It may be that a member would like to do their first garden meeting, but feels a bit inadequate, nervous, lacking the skills,…etc. Don’t let this hold you up, there is plenty of help at hand. – Ed.

Assistance required in the Teaching Apiary

The Teaching Apiary is now well established and requiring a fair amount of maintenance. If you can spare a few hours once or twice a month it would greatly assist us in keeping it in good shape. Apart from the beekeeping that still needs to be done now that the practical sessions have come to an end, there is equipment to be cleaned and stored, a little honey to extract and bottle and general gardening to keep it looking neat and tidy.

Please let me know if you can assist and I will organise some dates.

Thank you.





          

Sandra Rickwood, Teaching Apiary Manager, 01932 244326

Report of Garden Meeting at Steven Ward’s home, Sunday 21st July
A quorum of about 15 bee folk, 5 of whom were novices had gathered on a sunny afternoon in deepest darkest Cobham, at a garden meeting kindly hosted by Steven and Ingrid Ward.  During the briefing, Geoff cleverly used his leadership skills to wheedle out a volunteer to pen a quick paragraph on their initial impressions for the next newsletter.  In the stampede, I was selected.  Ok, I naively put my hand up.  But hey, what a huge honour.  Now, what to write?  The readership probably forgets more about bees in a day than I’ll ever know.  So, this is from a purely personal perspective on how the afternoon went for me.  Firstly, you should know that Marion and I had been emailing one another beforehand, and she’d been most helpful in providing some back issue newsletters, a book list and clothing tips for the garden visit.  So armed in a T-shirt, loose fitting trousers, wellies and marigolds, I was lent a bee smock and disposable gloves and given a suit check before “going in”.  This is what it must have felt like for the Apollo astronauts venturing onto the launch pad as all the Nasa technicians buzzed around (see what I did there?) assisting with the pre-suit and pre-flight checks.  In my case, it was just reassuring to know that the zip really WAS done up!  The conversation inevitably swung on to what I guess is a perennial topic amongst bee-folk (do you call yourselves that?), which is that of bee stings.  So it was interesting to discover that in spite of the protection, the little blighters can still sting through a suit if they feel the urge.  Cosmic.  Anyway we headed into the far corner of Steven’s garden where the  glorious sunshine was illuminating a lot of insect activity.  And there they were, two British National hives.  Oh yes, this author had already been reading up beforehand.  Which in hindsight was a must, because like any familiarisation, a little bit of preparation really did help, so for those in the know, the 6 P’s acronym was in play.  This foray into a Cobham garden was the physical manifestation of all the great pictures and diagrams that I’d pre-digested from two books by David Cramp and Alan Campion, both of which had appeared on Geoff’s recommended booklist.   Personally I had no qualms about getting up close and personal.  If anything, I was having to bridle in my enthusiasm.  It was brilliant, better than I expected.  And I suspect that seasoned beekeepers must still get that tingle of excitement whenever they visit their hives.  This is connecting with 450 million year old creatures who know and care nothing for our confused modern world which is inexorably affecting theirs.  So it was fascinating to see hives in action.  Uncapped and capped brood, honey and pollen stores, eggs, larvae bathed in royal jelly, a Queen, a drone, touching sticky propolis, watching smoke gently billowed in to calm the bees.  In fact, I think we were lucky, as Steven’s hives had an aura of friendliness about them, and the seasoned beekeepers amongst the group commented on this fact.  Perhaps we had it easy, but what a stroke of good fortune by way of a first introduction.  So I’m rabbiting on, Geoff only wanted a “paragraph or two”, so perhaps by the time this gets to you, the editor’s pen may have been mercilessly wielded*.  But in finishing, it was as much a pleasure after the hive visit to feast on the sagely knowledge of the assembled crowd, eat cake, drink tea & coffee and basically learn a little more about what seems to be a hobby and pastime that is a springboard into so many other facets of interest such as botany, entomology, biology, farming and doing one’s bit for the planet.  I’m hooked already, though curiously, no one brought any honey cake or biscuits.  Uh?
Richard Hignett 

With Steven’s agreement, we can share the photos that Richard took at the meeting; click on this link:

https://plus.google.com/photos/102372630242121529371/albums/5903119170211938753
*Any editor who even thinks about wielding his pen on this beautifully refreshing article would surely be superseded. Thank you, Richard; I am looking forward to seeing you on the course in January. – Ed.
Queen Rearing Course

Five members of the Weybridge division recently completed an excellent queen rearing course run by our own Tim Hutchinson.  Queen rearing is an important topic to which beekeepers, over many years, have applied their ingenuity.  As a consequence many books and articles have been written describing numerous techniques and pieces of equipment that can be used.  This course taught a system that Tim has developed and used successfully for a number of years. 

However you choose to go about your queen rearing you need to think about it as a system.  Queen rearing involves a number of discrete processes where each process is dependent upon its predecessor.  And of course, whatever techniques you adopt they need to fit around the timings for the development of a queen.   

Using Tim’s system we learned and practiced the grafting of young larvae.  The larvae were raised in a prepared queenless colony.  The sealed queen cells were incubated and hatched in Apideas (mini-nucs) from which they emerged for their mating flights.  And the mated, laying queens were then taken home by course members to be introduced to colonies or raised into nucs.

Tim’s system offers a number of advantages and uses a number of advanced techniques such as grafting and mating nucs.  It allows for the large scale production of queens, but can also be used for smaller numbers.  The use of mating nucs allows for the raising of queens without the disturbance of your honey production colonies.  It also allows you to raise queens from a selected stock, rather than simply perpetuating your existing stocks.

The course was run over a number of weeks at the teaching apiary at Burhill School.  Many thanks to Tim and Sally.

Martin Major
Brood disease outbreaks 

In the July newsletter you reported the recent outbreak of EFB in our area and asked whether members supported the disclosure of the exact location of the outbreak, citing that some members had expressed strong views for, whilst others had expressed strong views against.  I was surprised by this, as I can see no benefit in not disclosing the location of the outbreak.

Brood disease can affect any colony, and whilst beekeepers can take steps to reduce the chance of one of their colonies becoming infected, such as regular comb change, thoroughly cleaning equipment, etc., no beekeeper can completely eliminate the risk.  Knowing where an outbreak has occurred reminds us to be vigilant, especially if the outbreak is nearby.  It also reminds us that this can happen to anyone’s bees.

I would encourage anyone who is unfortunate enough to have a colony of bees infected to make this known to local beekeepers through their division, to help their neighbouring beekeepers take steps to avoid a similar misfortune.  I think our division should adopt a code of practice that details of any incidence of brood disease within the division is immediately shared within the division.

Martin Major
I am grateful to Martin for this response – the only response that I have had. Where are you all, who have expressed similar and opposite views to the above on this important matter? How can we sense the feeling or wishes of members when, on such a matter as this, all that comes back is silence? I implore the 100 + of  you who are silent, to email or write in and say something, even if it’s only to say what rubbish the editor writes! – Ed.
Scale hive
As hoped, the start of a honey flow, which was hinted at on the last day of June, blossomed into an excellent flow through most of the month of July. I have picked up that many, if not all of our members, have experienced this.
The weight increase on my scale hive from 30th June to 23rd July was 90lb 0oz, with the maximum for one day being 10lb 9oz and the minimum being 9oz. In general, the daily increase was fairly constant, varying between about 2lb and 4lb. The flow ceased abruptly between 23rd and 27th July (unfortunately when we were away); in those 4 days the hive weight fell 3lb 1oz, and has been falling by about half a pound a day ever since. It will be interesting to see if any useful increase occurs in the next few weeks.
Geoff C.
Sugar syrup: an answer to questions

There is an excellent article in the latest BBKA News about sugar syrup – ratios, weights, mixes, etc. that answers all my questions.

Sandra Rickwood
Hive site offered in Weybridge
The owners of a large, bee-friendly garden in Weybridge are interested in bees, but cannot personally commit the time to beekeeping themselves. They have kindly offered space for 3 or 4 hives. Access is no problem. Please would anyone interested in taking up this generous offer contact me in the first instance.

Thank you, Marion C.
A student’s plea for help

I am currently studying Interior Architecture and Design at Leeds Metropolitan University.  In preparation for my third year project, I am beginning to gather as much information as I can this summer.  As part of my project I will be redesigning the space of an existing building, reusing and recycling materials creating a new interior and external space.  
A rough outline of my brief, that I have chosen, is to design a space for the safeguarding of bees as well as to promote the importance of the existence of bees.  Children and Adults will be able to come and watch beehive demonstrations as well as purchase local hive products.  (Please note this is fictional.) However, we are encouraged to work as close to reality, engaging with real clients.  In particular, I am deeply interested in the structure of bee-bole walls.

If possible, please could you inform me of any large exterior walls with the remains of bee-boles carved within, that are open to the viewing public.  Furthermore, any farm houses with external bee-bole walls that are similarly open to view in the Surrey area.  
Any other information would be greatly appreciated. Thank you.

Catherine Sachdev
Email: catherinesachdev@hotmail.com or contact: 07518 011729    

It would be nice if someone could help Catherine. I imagine she would be delighted just to be told where there are some bee boles about which she could enquire and that hopefully she could see, so if you know of any, do let her have the details; there would probably be no need to get any more involved than that. - Ed. 
Health risks to honey bees from imported bumble bee colonies

The following has been extracted from a recent statement from the BBKA:
Honey bees may be facing additional threats to their health as a result of the importation of commercial bumble bee colonies. A paper published on 18th July in the Journal of Applied Ecology raises important health issues not only for native bumble bees but also for honey bees …imported bumble bees used for pollination carry honey bee pathogens, as does the pollen supplied with them (fungal spores)… Tens of thousands of these colonies are imported each year… there are ‘leakages’ from the glass houses and polytunnels (in which they are used) and large numbers of bumble bees are released into the environment at the end of the growing season… The authors conclude, “the implications of these results are genuinely alarming”.  BBKA comments, “Defra must take urgent steps to tighten regulations together with practical steps to ensure that imported bumble bee colonies are not heavily laden with pathogens and that these bees are not released into the environment at the end of the growing season” - (but what about during the growing season as well? – Ed.)
This importation has been going on for at least ten years to my knowledge as we have a friend (a non-beekeeper) who is a market gardener, and has been using imported bumblebees during that time. While Defra no doubt provides regulations for the ongoing care and appropriate disposal of colonies at the end of the growing season, I can assure you that attention to this, in our friend’s practice, is to say the least, nominal – and I don’t suppose she is an exception. Sandra and Marion recently spent some time with a research student at Royal Holloway College. He reported that all of the bumble bee colonies he has studied had Nosema and deformed wing virus.– Ed.
Bee equipment for sale
Vic Halliday has sent the attached list of equipment that is not yet sold. (See note in the July newsletter). If you missed this, do look through, as the items are only about 3 years old. 
BBKA Module Exams next year

The Examinations Board has decided to offer ALL modules at both the March and November sessions in 2014. Uptake of the modules at both sessions has been so positive that there is a significant need for all modules to be available, particularly for resits. Please let your tutors know and also any candidates in your area who may want to resit modules 6 and or 8 in March.

Sandra Rickwood
STOP PRESS ITEMS
Talk by a French beekeeper

We have just received this invitation:

Apologies for the late notice, but the following has only just been confirmed and may be of interest to you and your members.  

You are invited to a talk by Christophe Gauthier, a French beekeeper and breeder of the black bee. He is an interesting speaker and we are lucky to have him coming to East Surrey Bees in Whyteleafe from the countryside of Normandy.

A bee farmer and breeder, he gives a fascinating talk explaining his methods of mating and introducing queens.

Come and join us for tea and cakes and a chance to see the new facilities at East Surrey Bees available for hire, courses and training.  Cost £5 per person.  Saturday 24th August  from  2pm.
Please contact us for further details and directions. enquire@eastsurreybees.co.uk
Celia Rudland,

East Surrey Bees,

www.eastsurreybees.co.uk
01883 622788
BBKA Assessment results
We have just heard that Sandra Rickwood has passed her General Husbandry assessment, and Sally Abraham, Glenda Hill, Linda Pakuls and Edwina Wardle have passed their Basic Assessment – congratulations to all!
	Dates for your diary
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	Meeting at Teaching Apiary
	p 1

	Thurs-Sat
	24th-26th October
	
	National Honey Show, Weybridge
	June, p 7

	Sunday
	17th November
	2.30 pm
	Weybridge Division AGM
	More later

	Saturday
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	Surrey BKA AGM
	More later
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Rob Chisholm - 01483 715779
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email:  coopergm56@btinternet.com
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Sandra Rickwood - 01932 244326

email:  sandrarickwood@btinternet.com
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Geoff Cooper - 01932 242179

email:  coopergm56@btinternet.com

	Rowtown Apiary Manager

Rob Chisholm - 01483 715779

email:  robinchisholm102@btinternet.com
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Jim Joyce - 01932 225435

email:  enid.w.joyce@gmail.com

	Teaching Apiary Manager

Sandra Rickwood - 01932 244326

email:  sandrarickwood@btinternet.com
	Nosema Clinic
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Email:  alan.byham@fera.gsi.gov.uk
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